100 Years Ago

May 1915

Throughout May the 1st Battalion of the Wiltshire Regiment remained at Dickebusche, Belgium, taking their turn in the trenches at Elzenwalle. It was relatively quiet, although German aeroplanes were becoming more active. The men were spending a bit longer in the trenches, spending 10 days in one stretch, followed by 3 days rest in billets.

The 2nd Battalion started the month in Strazeele, France and were back in the trenches at Picintin on 6th May. William Smith of Market Lavington was recorded killed in action on that day, although the war diary records that nothing unusual happened. 

The battalion left the trenches at 11pm on 10th May and marched to Letouret, arriving there at 3am on 11th. They bivouacked there and for the next few nights they formed large fatigue parties to dig support trenches.

At midnight on 16th May the battalion was involved in an attack at Rue De L’Epinette. They took over some German trenches, encountering little opposition. However on the following day the battalion received instructions to push forward, which they did, and became involved in a heavy attack upon the enemy. The trenches were found to be in poor condition and not bullet proof. The Commanding officer stood on top of the parapet to reconnoitre but was knocked down by a high explosive shell which landed within three yards of him. Apart from being shaken he suffered no damage, although they had to dig out three men nearby, who were buried by it.

Reinforcements arrived and the trenches became overcrowded, and some of the ditches were filled with water. On the following day the whole area occupied by the Battalion was heavily shelled with all varieties of high explosives and shrapnel in bursts of approximately 1/2 an hour, with a heavy shell about every 8 or 9 seconds. Troops which had advanced the previous day came back (without arms or equipment) using the wet ditches as cover, in which they were often up to their necks in water. The whole battalion then retired.  It seems likely that Frederick Giddings of Market Lavington received his wounds during this heavy battle.

The battalion continued to suffer heavy shelling with a variety of high explosives and shrapnel in bursts of approximately half an hour, with a heavy shell burst every 8 or 9 seconds. On 19th May they were subjected to an even heavier bombardment, but they had the benefit of 2000 additional sandbags which made the trenches safer. At 11pm that night the battalion was relieved, and they rendezvoused at Letouret.  The men were by this time totally exhausted, wet through, covered in mud and with rifles that would not work because of the heavy rain, and the water logged ditches they had been through.

Over the next few days the battalion was re-equipped, received re-inforcements and on 31st May they marched to new billets at Robecq. During the action at Rue De L’Epinette the battalion had lost one officer and nineteen men killed; two died of wounds; one hundred and twenty six were wounded; and eleven were missing.

